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HIGH SCHOOL—ADDITION & RENOVATE-AS-NEW
HIGH SCHOOL BUILDING COMMITTEE MEETING
High School Library/Media Center

15 North Maple Street, East Hampton, CT  06424

MINUTES
Thursday, February 21, 2013, 6:30 p.m.
PRESENT AT MEETING

Committee Members:  Michele Barber, Vice Chairperson; Cynthia Abraham, Roy Gauthier, Stephen Karney, David Ninesling, Tom Seydewitz, Michael Zimmerman 
 Member(s) Absent:  Sharon Smith, Chairperson; Thomas Cooke 
Also Present:   John Mena, CREC Division Director; Glenn Gollenberg, SLAM Principal In Charge; Amy Samuelson, SLAM Project Manager; Richard Herzer, SLAM AIA; Michael MacDonald, Downes Director of Business Development; Fuss & O’Neill     
1.   Call to Order  
The meeting was called to order by Michele Barber, Vice Chairperson at 6:33 p.m.
2.   Public Remarks

 None
3.   Review and approve minutes from  previous meetings
MOTION:  By Stephen Karney, Seconded by Tom Seydewitz  

                   To approve the following minutes as amended:

                   Regular meeting of 02-14-2013 
                   Motion unanimously carried 

4.  Presentation of Building Project by CREC, SLAM and Downes Construction
Michele Barber announced that the Building Committee invited the Town Manager Michael Maniscalco, Interim Superintendent Mark Winzler, Town Council, Board of Education, and the Board of Finance to attend the meeting tonight.  The purpose is to hear presentations from the three major contracted firms, CREC Project Management, SLAM Collaborative, and Downes Construction 

to discuss the proposal for the High School Addition and Renovate-As-New project as it stands; the financial impact, and what is included.

CREC’s Division Manager John Mena, stated that a lot of work has been done over the course of the last few months.  Mr. Mena stated that it has come to a very extensive process.  He explained that CREC has worked as a team on many projects in the past with both SLAM and Downes and that they are very talented and experienced.  Mr. Mena explained that “schools” are mainly what they work on and that schools are their “Bread and Butter”.  He stated that the whole point of the Building Committee hiring different professionals is to gather options/ideas to find the best approach to take.  He stated that the project is in a “conceptual stage” in order to generate general cost. Mr. Mena introduced SLAM to give an overview of the project  from the beginning to  end in  terms of a general concept.
SLAM’s Project Manager Amy Samuelson presented a slide demonstration of the following:  (Scroll down to see screen shots)

· East Hampton High School Project  Goals 
· Maximizing Reimbursement 
· Building Size Analysis
· Space Distribution Benchmarks

SLAM’s designer Rick Herzer explained that a number of concept studies were conducted in the re-planning of the school and explained each concept in detail.  
Mr. Herzer also showed a draft exterior rendering of the building showing a more attractive and rearrangement of the entrance/ courtyard providing more safety and security.  Mr. Herzer stated that SLAM did some calculation and modeling on two different approaches on the thermo envelope of the building.  He stated that there is no insulation to the existing exterior walls and very little to the roof. The plan would be to increase the insulation value of the roof and add insulation to the interior side of the exterior wall, leaving the brick on the outside. He added that windows and doors would be replaced.
Mr. Herzer explained how the committee unanimously came to the decision that the school wings (class rooms 40-46 and 51-54), were not feasible to maintain for future town use and should be demolished and removed. Ample space will be provided for town use, within the newly renovated High School.  Academic areas of the school can be locked down for security while other areas are in use.

 The elimination of the wings would provide for:

· Better traffic flow with a continuous loop around the school
· Provide for various drop off areas

· Accessibility for emergency vehicles
· Convenience and safety
· Additional parking space
· Minimizing access  to academic areas for other than school related activities

Mr. Herzer reported that Concept 2B is the better choice to achieve cost in an effective way in terms of maximizing the State’s participation in this project. It is the best choice in terms of logical phasing to move in a quick manner, creating new construction and to renovate every inch of the existing building, in order to satisfy the Ed Spec space program. (Scroll down to see Concept 2B). 
· Addition of a new Science Wing

· Cafeteria Extension

· Relocated Gym with small addition needed
· Library and Fitness Center- repurposed into the existing gym

· New West Corridor providing  improved circulation
· New Lecture Hall

· New BOE Space

· Centralizes Public Spaces

· Removes “Dead End Wings”

· Resizes space to meet new Program

· Minimal increase in overall  building area

Cynthia Abraham stated that it is very rare for a school not to have a continuous exterior road loop for safety.  Ms. Abraham stated that since the Newtown tragedy, the committee diligently discussed security and safety and whether to keep the wings and the appropriateness of having functions on the school grounds that are not related to education.  She commented that this is part of the reason, as well as “Program”, that the committee felt Concept 2B brought together everything needed for this project.   Ms. Abraham added, that in terms of “Program”, before the committee started any planning of concepts, there was a very “hard written program” of the number of class rooms, labs, square footage, etc. to what is needed.  This included SLAM being on site with the school for many days meeting with guidance, administration, teachers and Mr. Fidler.  Ms. Abraham made it clear that the “program” was very tight and was reviewed and scrutinized, with SLAM’s expertise even before starting the conceptual design process.  Ms. Abraham also noted that Concept 2B was unanimously approved by the Building Committee as being the appropriate project in response to the NEASC report   and 21st century teaching and learning and of the state providing 52.5% of the grant to maximize the use of the space for 20-50 years.  
George Phaffenbach, Town Council member inquired if the state reimbursement rate was up to 56%.  Ms. Abraham clarified that this was incorrect   information given to the committee, by the state, just before the January public meeing.  It is locked in, with the state, at 52.5%.
Timothy Csere. Board of Finance member inquired as to what the reimbursement rate would be if the BOE space was used for special functions.  Glenn Gollenburg explained   that the reimbursement would be 50% of the eligible reimbursement rate which would be approximately 26%.
Amy Samuelson commented that one of the potential gains of selling the existing BOE building and relocating to the High School is that it would be very energy efficient for the life cycle cost.
Mr. Csere inquired if it is was normal procedure   for the BOE facilities to move into schools.  SLAM stated that this is very common practice.

Cynthia Abraham explained that the BOE space would be located at the south end of the H.S. building and will have its own entry  and parking.  She added that the BOE could be built first, used for other purposes during construction, and that the BOE members would  be moved in last.
Ted Turner, Board of Finance member inquired as to what the square footage of the BOE area and questioned the reimbursement rate for the BOE to determine the cost.  Mr. Gollenberg   stated that it is 3,400 SF and explained that a hand-out with cost information will be distributed later in the meeting.
Mark Winzler stated that it was not at the BOE’s request to move the BOE to the High School.  He added that if it is judicious to do so and it helps the town, then it is great.  
 Downs Director, Michael MacDonald drafted a tri-fold “fact sheet” of the H.S. Renovate-as-New project  and distributed a copy to everyone. Mr. MacDonald explained how he summarized the design showing square footage, cost, and financial impact to tax payers. The tri-fold, which contains the H.S. Renovate-as-New “Proposal”, as well as quotes from the 2007 evaluation “NEASC Report” will be mailed to residents.  Mr. MacDonald stated that the flyer is not to promote the project but is a summary of facts.
 Mr. MacDonald reported that he completed a project in which he  researched what other nearby towns are doing to schools in comparison to East Hampton and distributed his findings. Mr. MacDonald stated that on his research in comparing schools, he compared East Hampton to Clinton in size, mill rate and enrollment.  Clinton is building a “new” school.

 Mr. MacDonald explained that “Renovate-as-New” means that everything will be “NEW” except the bricks and the steel. He added that everything will be replaced or upgraded with new technology and  new wiring, plumbing, heating and cooling systems as well as carpeting and  lights. He added that if the school was renovated in a “piece meal” fashion, it would not be reimbursable by the State.

Cynthia Abraham commented that this is NOT something we are doing “just because we want to change it”.  it is an interest of the State to “Renovate-as-New”. She added that the State will provide funding for the project and expect it to last 20-30-50 years. She also stated that the State requires certain criteria that we must meet, such as high- performance materials and energy efficiencies.  She  added that we are designing to those standards to give us the outcome we need to last for many years.
George Phaffenbach inquired if LED lighting is a consideration. Mr. MacDonald stated that there will be LED lighting.  He added that the school is guaranteed to be energy efficient when the insulation is “beefed up” and the mechanicals and lighting is upgraded to “new”.  Mr. MacDonald stated that he guarantees that spending will be less on heat, in the future.  John Mena added that they will be working on incorporating “incentive programs” that are available, in conjunction with all the renovations.  He added that they will find creative ways to get revenue into the project.
Barbara Moore, Town Council member inquired as to how the front hall of the High School would look different than it does now. Mr. Herzer and Mr. Gollenberg explained that there are no specific designs at this point but the main office will be reconfigured so that visitors will have to go directly into the office and be locked out of the interior vestibule.
Tim Csere, Board of Finance member inquired as to what the town of Clinton’s reimbursement rate is  and asked if East Hampton had any recourse to negotiate with the State to increase the reimbursement rate.  Mr. MacDonald explained that East Hampton is growing about 1% per year on the grand list, so the reimbursement rate will not go up unless East Hampton’s wealth goes down significantly.   He added that  the state budget is not getting better. With the economy as it is. 
A discussion took place regarding the reimbursement rate and the possibilities of delaying the project  one or two years, in hopes of a better reimbursement rate. Mr. MacDonald and Mr. Mena explained that inflation, escalation of construction cost, changes in the interest rate, etc., will all change and make it a higher risk later so now is the best time.
Tim Csere inquired as to when construction will actually start.  Mr. Macdonald explained the timeline and stated that the actual construction will start in 2015. Mr. Winzler stated that it may be possible to start sooner and stated that there are other towns that have started the “design phase” soon after referendum. 

 Mr. Csere inquired as to what happens if there is a cost overrun and who would pick up the cost.  Mr. MacDonald explained, in great length, that there will NOT be any “cost overrun” and explained the bidding process and how they have contingencies built in.  He added that they never finish a project over budget because of the way the CM model is set up.  

John Mena distributed copies of the “State Reimbursement Study for Various Options” (attached to bottom of minutes)
Each was explained each in detail. 

· New Construction Option (includes added amenities in Renovate-as New)

· New Construction Option (remove costs similar to the Renovate-as-New Scheme)

· Renovate-as-New Option (includes added amenities in Renovate-as-New)  Concept 2B

· Renovate-as-New Option (minimum scope)
Ms. Moore inquired as to what the committee was planning in the next six weeks to get the community informed. Cynthia Abraham explained the timeline and the need of approval from the  BOE, BOF, and Town Council to move forward.  Dissemination of the tri-fold flyers and another Public Forum will be scheduled following approval from all three boards.
Michele Barber reported that she received the financial information from the Town Director of Finance regarding the Debt Sinking Offset/Debt to Net Grand List/Estimated Annual Debt Service/Debt Service to Total Budget and Debt Service Per Capita.  Ms. Barber will email to the BOF.
The Schedule - A brief discussion took place regarding the timeliness of the upcoming meetings for the BOE, BOF and The Town Council .
A discussion took place on improving/editing the Tri-fold flyer.  Mr. Cere suggested adding comparisons of other school’s reimbursement rates.  Tom Seydewitz suggested adding to the goals that safety concerns are being addressed.
Ms. Moore inquired if security locks would be used on the inside of the building.  Glenn Gollenberg assured that security locks will be used inside.  Cynthia Abraham commented that since the Newtown tragedy, the committee has been continuously revisiting “security and safety” which is really the goals and objective of the project.
Patience Anderson, BOF member thanked the committee for an excellent job and stated that the committee rose to the occasion and did a fine job.  She also commented that she appreciated all of their hard work and multiple meetings which put out a “good product”. Ms. Anderson also inquired if the project should pass, will the committee still stay as a group and follow the project through. Michele Barber commented that until the project is turned over to the BOE, the committee will remain.
5.  Approval of change order to SLAM contract (inclusion of PCB testing by Fuss and O’Neill) and increase to Eagle contract to include additional testing

Stephen Karney reported that the committee does not actually have a hard number  from Eagle Environmental that can be discussed in detail.  Mr. Karney stated that we have a projection that is still based upon whether tests pass or fail, which is not appropriate at this time. Mr. Karney suggested to  table this item until we get more information.  Mr. Karney added that the letter we received from Eagle was notification that they were exceeding the number of tests that they had originally planned to conduct.  They gave us the background for their original estimate, which was not a proposed “change order “but an explanation of how they arrived at the number of tests that they bid for. He added that they have yet to tell us how many additional tests are actually going to be done. He stated that at this point it is not a “change order” until we get that information.  John Mena agreed to table the item   regarding Eagle but would like to move forward with the amendment with SLAM to get the firm of Fuss & O’Neill on board.
Roy Gauthier inquired if CREC could confirm the statement made last week regarding testing for PCBs and not having to remove it right away.  John Mena introduced the firm of  Fuss and O’Neill to confirm that information.  Fuss & O’Neill explained that testing for PCBs are not mandated at a Federal level but is mandated in the State for renovate- as-new projects.  He explained that it is not an option to never test.  The decision is “When” to test.  He stated that there is NO mandate as far as removing PCBs, however, once it is found it is considered   “unauthorized use” and must be removed and properly disposed of in a time frame that fits with the project and budget. The first step is to demonstrate that there is “no risk” by taking samples of air and wipes before actually addressing the removal of calking etc.  Fuss & O’neill stated that this testing will allow the committee to get the budget in place.
MOTION: By Stephen Karney, Seconded by Roy Gauthier 
                  To amend the agenda to table the Eagle Environmental change and to bring forward the amendment to SLAM’s  

                  contract.
                   Motion unanimously carried 

MOTION: By Roy Gauthier, Seconded by Stephen Karney

                  To allow a $28,000 allowance to SLAM Collaborative contract for a change order to acquire services of Fuss & O’Neill for 
                  the PCB issue. 

                  Motion unanimously carried
6.  Schedule Overview
BOE will meet on February 25.  Michele Barber will send out an email to request a special meeting of the BOF and Town Council

7.  Public Remarks
Paula Mallory, Sports Booster President   inquired as to what is the progress of  “ lights on the field” and how is that going to play out.  Michele Barber stated that the cost of lighting on the soccer field was estimated to be $325,000 and would be a non- reimbursable cost to the town.  
A discussion took place to possibly add this item to the referendum.  There will be more discussion to follow.

Michael MacDonald stated that lighting  may be part of the contingency funds and it will need to be in  the design drawings and in the bidding process.
8.  Adjournment   
MOTION:     By Cynthia Abraham, Seconded by Michael Zimmerman
                      To adjourn the meeting at 8:45p.m.
                      Motion unanimously carried 
Respectfully submitted,

Priscilla Ulm

Recording Secretary
Attachments
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« Respond to NEASC evaluation by providing educational environments that
promote 21st century teaching and learning

« Identify zones of the building compatible for community use
« Provide a safe environment for learning

« Upgrade infrastructure and building systems to provide a high
performance, energy efficient facility
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